# The Ukraine Crisis and Indo-Pacific Geopolitics

Sriparna Pathak\*

Even before Russia unleashed a full-scale attack on Ukraine, there were several murmurings about the emergence of a Cold War 2.0. The only difference between the earlier version of the Cold War and the new envisaged one was that China was being the challenger to the international system based on liberal values as opposed to the Soviet Union. Russia, which never gave up on its great power aspirations, shocked the world as it attacked Ukraine while calling out what it sees as Western aggression in the expansion of the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). On February 4 this year, Russian President Vladimir Putin met his Chinese counterpart Xi Jinping at the opening ceremony of the Beijing Olympics. The declaration that followed was that China- Russian friendship had "no limits". The meeting between Putin and Xi was the first face-to-face meeting between the two since 2019. Xi did not travel for meetings with any foreign leader since the COVID-19 pandemic began in 2020. The statements post the meeting between Putin and Xi, available on the websites of the respective foreign ministries of Russia and China outline the kind of world order that the two envisage and a host of commonalities can be found between the two.

For example, both mention the terms "cooperation", "coordination", "COVID-19", "interests", "multilateralism" and "democracy" multiple times. The question here emerges is what the political signalling through the common usage of terms could be. While the two statements available on the websites vary in length - the Russian statement runs into 5000 words,<sup>2</sup> while the Chinese statement is crisper and is about 1200 words.<sup>3</sup> Another difference between the two statements on the websites posts about the Putin-Xi meeting is that Russia calls out countries by names for being disruptors of peace in the international system, while China without mentioning countries' names, talks

<sup>\*</sup>The Author, Dr. Sriparna Pathak is an Associate Professor and Director of the Centre for Northeast Asian Studies in the Jindal School of International Affairs of O.P. Jindal Global University, Sonipat, Haryana, India. Prior to this she was a Visiting Faculty at the Centre for Southeast Asian Studies, Gauhati University in Assam.

about disruptors to peace in the international system.

In essence, China uses subtle signalling, while Russia takes a step forward and does what the Chinese want to but could not owing to the myriad ways in which they are tied to the West. For example, Russia states how the trilateral security partnership between Australia, the US and the UK (AUKUS) is a concerning development in international relations, how Japan's plans on the destroyed Fukushima nuclear plant are deeply concerning, how the U.S. plans in the Asia-Pacific and in the European regions are "risks to international and regional security", how Russia and China through the Brazil, Russia, India, China and South Africa (BRICS) grouping, aim at deepened strategic partnerships and how the Shanghai Cooperation Organization (SCO) aims at enhancing a "polycentric world order". All these points are to be found in the Chinese statement as well, without the mention of the names of the countries. While Russian diplomacy as seen in this case is more direct, China crouches its diplomatic postures in ambiguity, which of course can augur well for China if it would want to mend fences with the West.

What also remains interesting about the Russian statement is that it echoes all of China's recent foreign policy statements, be it on the COVID-19, or the centrality of regional organisations like BRICS and SCO in today's world, the politicisation of the issue of terrorism, and even the usage of the term "Asia Pacific" instead of the term "Indo-Pacific", which often has been criticised by China.<sup>4</sup> In fact, in 2018, China even mocked Australia over the concept of the Indo-Pacific. Speaking at an annual media conference in Beijing, Chinese Foreign Minister Wang Yi termed the Australian and the US preference of describing the region as the "Indo-Pacific" instead of "Asia-Pacific" as an attention-grabbing idea, which would "dissipate like ocean foam".<sup>5</sup> Russia in its 4 February statement, terms the region as "Asia-Pacific" as is preferred by Beijing.

Russia, in its February 4 statement also mentions the intention of the two sides to develop cooperation within the Russia-India-China format. While this was before Russia invaded Ukraine, the fact was that China had already attacked and infiltrated into Indian borders during the Galwan clash of 2020, and even after 15 rounds of military corps commander talks between India and China as of March 2022, the situation on the border between India and China was far from being resolved. India's External Affairs Minister, S. Jaishankar had even spoken about how Chinese military aggression at the borders has adversely impacted India-China relations. However, the crisis in Ukraine and India's abstentions at the level of the UN in condemning Russia have led to an increasingly common view among Western scholars that India and China are

going to collaborate in ushering in an alternate world order while collaborating all the time with Russia. This idea has been mooted on several occasions by both Russia and China, both of which have suggested that India shares their view of the current crisis in Ukraine and the overall world order.

This idea is far from the truth as India and China have completely different geopolitical aspirations and realities. An example of how India and China differ lies in the differing diplomatic responses, when the UN General Assembly adopted a resolution calling for Russia to be suspended from the Human Rights Council. In the April voting at the General Assembly, China voted against the resolution while India abstained. The resolution received a two-thirds majority of those voting, minus abstentions. It had ninety-three countries voted in favour, while 24 voted against it. Russia, China, Cuba, North Korea, Iran and Vietnam voted against the resolution, while abstentions included India, Brazil, South Africa and Mexico among others. To understand how India and China cannot be bracketed in the same group amidst the current unfurling crisis in Ukraine, it becomes pertinent to study key developments between Russia and China on one hand, and between Russia and India on the other.

## China-Russia Relationship in 2022

The year 2021 marked the twentieth anniversary of the signing of the treaty of good neighbourliness and friendship between China and Russia. In 2021, there were virtually no signs of the kind of attack Russia would unleash on Ukraine. However, problems started brewing from 2014 onwards as Russia annexed Crimea. China, even in 2014 had abstained from the UN resolutions condemning the annexation. The diplomatic response that China had given in 2014 was very similar to that in 2022. Then Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei gave a carefully noncommittal statement in 2014, "China always respects all countries" sovereignty, independence and territorial integrity. The Crimean issue should be resolved politically under a framework of law and order. All parties should exercise restraint and refrain from raising the tension".8 Similar to 2022, wherein before Russia militarily attacked Kiev, there was a meeting between the heads of states of the two sides, back in 2013, a few months before Russia's annexation of Crimea, there was a meeting between Xi and Putin. On the eve of the 2013 state visit of Xi to Moscow, he remarked that the two sides were forging a "special relationship". In 2013 it was a "special relationship", in 2022, it became a friendship with "no limits". Attacks on Ukrainian territories followed after both these meetings.

From 2014 to 2022, relations between Russia and China despite the declaration of a special relationship were nothing special, particularly in the economic realm. Trade progressed slowly, while there was a flurry of announcements made on energy cooperation between the two sides. For example, Gazprom inked a USD 400 billion deal with China in May 2014 and there were talks of a functional Siberian gas pipeline that would access Chinese markers and make Russia less reliant on European consumers. However, both gas deals have been slow to advance due to a lack of financing and enthusiasm from Beijing. Li Keqiang in his Moscow visit in November 2014 had promised a pipeline linking the western Altai to Xinjiang. Progress on that pipeline has been negligent as well.

Trade turnover dropped between 2013 and 2014 and had been slow to pick up. Trade turnover between China and Russia dropped by 27.8 percent to USD 64.2 billion in 2015, and the total value of Russia's exports to China declined in 2015 by 19.1 percent to USD 31.4 billion. However, as compared to the slow progress in the economic realm, military transfers between the two sides increased sharply from 2015 onwards. Landmark contracts were signed in 2015 for the sale of Su-35 combat aircraft and S-400 air defense systems worth USD 5 billion. 10 There have also been a series of transactions involving the transfer of helicopters, submarine technology and aircraft engines. Joint technology projects also started signalling an expansion into newer arenas such as those of missile defense. As such, from 2014 onwards, there has been a greater military convergence between the two sides, culminating in greater opposition to the West, and finally the friendship with "no limits" as announced on February 4 this year. The year 2022 has been eventful for the Sino-Russia relations, particularly after the February 4 announcement. As much as China has tried to maintain a diplomatic ambiguity on its stance on Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the flurry of developments between China and Russia reveals the increasing bonhomie between the two sides.

China-Russia relations have become closer in 2022 and there has been a flurry of agreements signed between the two. While a significant component of the relationship forged in 2022 is that of economics, the military component is seen in the Chinese and Russian frigates entering the contiguous zone of the Senkaku Islands. Also, Xi's support to Putin on issues of sovereignty cannot be ignored. While the military aspect of the friendship with no limits has been a worrisome issue, another worrying issue, as stated previously has been that of a possibility of a triangle between India, China and Russia to usher in a new world order. India and China have been locked in a military conflict since 2020, as China attacked India and martyred twenty of its soldiers,

showing utter disrespect for signed agreements on border management. In assessing whether India will ever join a China-Russia camp against the West, a few important facts need consideration.

The conflict between India and China started much before the conflict between Russia and Ukraine in 2022, even though Russian aggression against Ukraine has caught the whole world's attention while China's aggression against India failed to get similar attention from the West. While the conflict between India and China is a reality, a fact also is that there has been a seeming greater economic activity between India and Russia in 2022. Another important fact is that the US is an important partner for India, particularly in managing emerging challenges in the Indo-Pacific. As such India also finds itself in a difficult sport vis-a-vis the crisis in Ukraine. However, India's choices in the current context are dictated by its geopolitical realities. To understand whether India wants an alternate world order as opposed to the current liberal democratic world order, it becomes pertinent to look at India's relations with Russia this year to find out whether the views of the two are in complete unison.

# India-Russia Relations in 2022

The umbrella under which the bilateral relationship between India and Russia operates is termed as the "special privileged strategic partnership". In 2021, India and Russia, during Putin's visit to New Delhi for the India-Russia Annual Summit, reaffirmed the special and privileged partnership.<sup>29</sup> The two sides signed twenty-eight agreements, and the first 2+2 dialogue was also held between the two.<sup>30</sup>

The broad relations operate under the Treaty of Peace, Friendship and Cooperation of 1971 that was signed between India and the then Soviet Union. The treaty emphasises mutual trust, respect for each other's core national interests and similarity of positions on various international and regional issues.<sup>31</sup> The Indo-Russian strategic partnership is built on the components of politics, defence, civil nuclear energy, anti-terrorism cooperation, space and bilateral trade.<sup>32</sup> The two sides seek to reach a bilateral trade volume of USD 30 billion by 2025 from about USD 9.4 billion in 2017.33 The two sides have also broached the idea of a free trade agreement.<sup>34</sup>

In 2014 when Russia annexed Crimea, India abstained in the United Nations on a vote calling out Russian aggression. The Ministry of External Affairs of India had issued a comment expressing concerns for the fate of "more than 5000 Indian nationals" in Ukraine and called for "sincere and sustained diplomatic efforts to ensure that issues between Ukraine and its neighbouring countries are resolved through constructive dialogue". As such there is not much divergence between India's response in 2014 and 2022; neither is there much divergence between India's and China's responses in 2014. Putin had stated that Russia is grateful to all those who understood Russian actions in Crimea, and he mentioned both India and China by name and thanked the two countries. 36

After 2014, India-Russia relations continued progressing at the same pace as they had been even before 2014. There was no special friendship announced the way it was in the case of China-Russia relations and the focus of India-Russia ties continued on the six elements of cooperation mentioned previously.

The economic component of the relationship has been an important one. As such several institutionalised mechanisms have been put in place for developing closer economic ties between the two sides. Examples include the India-Russia Intergovernmental Commission for Trade, Economic, Scientific & Cultural Cooperation (IRIGC-TEC) and the India-Russia Strategic Economic Dialogue (IRSED), which have been established for cooperation in the field of development of economic policy and to encourage regular interactions and cooperation between the two countries. As compared to China, India has not made statements on Western hegemony, not in 2022, not before 2022. A united front against what is perceived as Western hegemony is a common thread between China and Russia, which is not the case in India-Russia relations. Even in multilateral groupings such as the BRICS, there is a common posture between China and Russia in calling out what they see as Western hegemony. As stated by Kugelman (2022), China appears keen to position BRICS as a counterweight to the U.S.-led institutions and could use the group as a platform for anti-U.S. propaganda.<sup>37</sup> For India, which is an important member of the group, this is not a welcome development, as it goes against New Delhi's strategic autonomy policy, and New Delhi also seeks to avoid being seen as part of an anti-U.S. bloc.<sup>38</sup>

Beyond economic ties, India-Russia relations are also solidly grounded in defence ties. Since the 1970s, India has been importing important weapon systems from the Soviet Union, and now from Russia. Moscow has been India's largest source of defence imports for decades and it has provided some of the most sensitive and important weapon platforms including nuclear submarines, aircraft carriers, tanks, guns, fighter jets and missiles. As per a research report from the Stimson Center, about 85 percent of India's major

weapons are overwhelmingly of Russian origin.<sup>39</sup>

Stockholm-based SIPRI's research nevertheless shows that Russia's share of arms exports to India fell from 69 percent in 2012-17 to 46 percent in 2017-21.40 India's arms import from France increased more than tenfold, making it India's second largest arms supplier in 2017-21.41 The same report adds that there have been substantial increases in Russia's arms exports to China, which stands at 60 percent. This is a divergence between the kind of defence reliance India and China respectively have on Russia.<sup>42</sup>

The bilateral relationship between India and Russia in 2022 has been hinging on trade and the economic element of the partnership. Due to the evolving geo-economics around energy availability and prices, India has stepped up imports from Russia, which nevertheless remain far lower than what Europe still imports from Russia. There is no agreement which has been signed between the two sides in 2022, and despite India's abstentions at the level of the United Nations during votes condemning Russia, India has constantly emphasised the need for dialogue and diplomacy. In understanding the divergences between China's relations with Russia vis-à-vis India's relations with Russia, particularly in the backdrop of the crisis in Ukraine, the following points stand out.

- 1. China declared a "no limits" friendship with Russia immediately preceding the invasion of Ukraine. India has no such declaration as of 2022.
- 2. Xi Jinping and Modi both spoke to Putin on February 25 over the telephone for the first time respectively, post the invasion of Ukraine. Given the friendship without limits, the expectation from the globe was that the phone call would have been sooner.
- 3. Xi has had two phone calls with Putin so far post the invasion, and Modi has had three phone calls with Putin so far post the invasion.
- 4. Xi's discussions with Putin as compared to Modi's discussions with Putin have stark differences. Xi thanked Putin for attending the Olympics and made the mention of Russian athletes winning medals. Modi reiterated India's long-standing position in favour of dialogue and diplomacy. The two sides expressed the "mutual intention for the comprehensive strengthening of the special and privileged strategic partnership between Russia and India."
- 5. Despite India's desire to increase economic ties with Russia manifold, there have been no reports of any development in the realm of energy pipelines, as compared to China.

- 6. India and Russia have had no talks on food security as compared to China and Russia.
- 7. India has made no criticisms of the sanctions against Russia. China has made comments on the international sanctions.
- 8. Russia has made statements on how China and Russia withstand the West's efforts to sow discord. No such statements can be found in the context of India.
- 9. Chinese and Russian warships approached the Senkaku Islands. India has not taken any such hostile steps to create imbalances in the existing international order.
- 10. Russia reportedly sought Chinese military equipment. There are no such reports regarding India.
- 11. As stated previously, at the UN General Assembly voting on Russia's suspension from the Human Rights Council, in April, China voted against the resolution, while India keeping in line with all its abstentions on the Russia-Ukraine issue abstained. Abstention is different from voting against the resolution to oust Russia. Voting against the resolution, in essence, is supporting Russia.
- 12. In March, the international court of justice (ICJ) ordered to Russia to suspend its invasion of Ukraine, India's judge, Dalveer Bhandari voted against Russia.<sup>53</sup> The ICJ asked Moscow to suspend its military offensive in Ukraine by thirteen votes to two. These thirteen judges, including Justice Bhandari, asked Russia to immediately suspend its military operations on Ukraine. Vice-President Kirill Gevorgian of Russia and Judge Xue Hanqin of China dissented against the order.<sup>54</sup>
- 13. In June this year, the Bureau of Industry and Security, Department of Commerce of the U.S. amended the Export Administration Regulations (EAR) by adding thirty-six entities under forty-one entries to the Entity List. These thirty-six entities have been determined by the U.S. Government to be acting contrary to the national security or foreign policy interests of the United States. The decision was made based on the activities of the entities for providing support to Russia's military and/or defense industrial base. Specifically, these entities have previously supplied items to Russian entities of concern before February 24, 2022, and continue to contract to supply Russian entity listed and sanctioned parties after Russia's further invasion of Ukraine. The entities come from the People's Republic of China (China), Lithuania, Pakistan, the Russian Federation

(Russia), Singapore, the United Arab Emirates (UAE), the United Kingdom, Uzbekistan, and Vietnam.<sup>56</sup> India does not figure in this list. Zhao Lijian, the Chinese Foreign Ministry Spokesperson said that China rejects the sanctions on its companies included on the blacklist for cooperating with the Russian military.<sup>57</sup>

Therefore, it is clear that there are huge divergences in India's and China's responses to Russia's invasion of Ukraine. The superficial similarities between the responses of the two include that they have abstained multiple times at the level of the UN, when there has been voting against Russian aggression in Ukraine. However, as stated earlier, this too is just a superficial similarity. India abstained when the vote to oust Russia from the Human Rights Council took place, while China voted against the resolution. Beyond this, another similarity is that both have sought to increase economic ties with Russia in the aftermath of sanctions against Russia. India's approach has been cautious, and India does not figure in the blacklist by the U.S. against companies that have been cooperating with the Russian military. India has clearly stated that it is a developing country and will buy cheap resources as and when available. That however has not been tantamount so far to bypassing sanctions against Russia. India in any case does not have a flurry of announcements or agreements with Russia in 2022 as stated previously. Another superficial similarity is that both India and China participated in the Twenty-fifth SPIEF in St. Petersburg. However, as stated previously, India seeks to shore up its economy and has been on the lookout to make resources available to its teeming billions. Also, Xi addressed the SPIEF. There was no head of state level participation from India at the SPIEF. Then, the question that arises is: Why has the idea of a unified Russia-India-China been gaining traction? The answer lies in evolving geopolitics of the Indo-Pacific.

#### Conclusion

Ahead of the G7 summit, John Kirby, the U.S. National Security Council coordinator, described India as a "key strategic partner in the Indo-Pacific Region".58 China is averse to the idea of even the region being called Indo-Pacific as it shows the centrality of India in the region. Russia in its February 4 statement, following China's lead has called the region "Asia Pacific", instead of "Indo-Pacific", while nevertheless mentioning India as an important partner. Post the invasion of Ukraine, China and Russia have both suggested that India shares their view of the current crisis and the international order.<sup>59</sup> If a quick look is taken at the attempts made by the state-run Global Times to showcase how India is in its and Russia's camp as opposed to being in the liberal, democratic camp led by the U.S. it is seen that in April 2022 itself there were at least seven articles and op-eds churned out arguing that India is standing up to the U.S.

The editorial on April 20, 2022, titled, "Western response to India's Russia stance: A glimpse of its future challenge", is a perfect example of how China seeks to leverage disinformation to drive a wedge between India and the U.S.-led Western alliance. The article states how Germany seeks to snub India as a G-7 guest over its Russia stance. The article states that this is an example of the list of pressure the West has piled on India, and how the West wants to force India to pick a side and join the sanctions against Russia. German government circles were quick to respond and termed as "wrong" a report stating that it was not considering inviting India for the G7 meeting. India did attend the G7 meet in June this year, and Prime Minister Modi received a warm welcome as he reached Germany.

China and Russia both are experts in the practice of deception and disinformation. Wang Yi's India visit in April 2022 was also another attempt at using deception for creating differences between India and the West over Ukraine. What is revealing to note here is that Wang visited India in April, and the flurry of editorials in the *Global Times* regarding India standing up to the West over Ukraine also took place in April. Wang's visit to India was sudden. Fourteen rounds of Sino-Indian border military talks had failed to resolve the border issue. No Chinese dignitary had visited India from 2020 onwards, when China attacked India at Galwan. This visit was unexpected and sudden and had no clear-cut motive.

The Chinese side requested the Indian side to keep the visit under wraps, and the Indian side acquiesced. This was a clear attempt to send a signal to the West that India and China have something to discuss that they did not want the West to be aware of. Against the prevailing backdrop, the only such point of discussion could be Ukraine. China understands human psychology and behaves in ways that can send psychological messages to other parties in international affairs. Needless to state it uses deception. The message that China sought to send out through Wang's visit was that it was a Russia-India-China triangle against the West. India gained nothing from Wang's visit, but the Chinese deceptive message was sent across.

While China would not want India to ever emerge as an important player in international relations, as clearly exemplified by its repeated incursions into the Indian territory, trade malpractices, dumping of Chinese goods into the

Indian market, disrespecting of Indian sovereignty by the creation of the China-Pakistan economic corridor, shielding Masood Azhar in the past from getting listed at the UN's 1267 committee as an international terrorist and so on; it wants India as a pawn to showcase to the West that a big, populous democratic country is in its corner. India's growing prowess in Asia and beyond, particularly in the Indo-Pacific is something that threatens China. The greater synergies between the Quad members, India's stances on freedom of navigation in the South China Sea and growing naval exercises with the Western partners are not palatable for China.

In the Indo-Pacific strategy of the White House published in February this year, the US mentioned how Australia and India have been victims of Chinese aggression. Any closeness between partners to collectively deal with Chinese aggression is not something that is to China's liking. Therefore, widening the breach which may have been created due to differing diplomatic responses to Russia's invasion of Ukraine is something that Beijing actively seeks. The West led by the U.S. need to understand that India's geopolitical realities are very different from its own and cutting off reliance on cheap imports is not something that can be done overnight. That being stated, India which has always had a non-aligned stance in international politics, understands that aggression only disturbs international peace and does not fit in well with India's view of the world. Thus, in various ways, India seeks to reduce conflicts and call for peaceful resolutions of disputes. India understands that the U.S. is a valuable partner, and the Indo-Pacific is an arena, where concerted efforts are needed to deal with Chinese assertiveness and aggression. India has never sought to be in any camp and attempts to use deception to showcase India as part of an emerging Russia-India-China camp need to be actively dealt with. India needs to take relevant steps to deal with deception and the West should also be wary of falling into deception practised by the collective of China and Russia.

# **Notes:**

- Lingling Wei, "China Declared Its Russia Friendship Had 'No Limits.' It's Having Second Thoughts", The Wall Street Journal, March 3, 2022, https://www.wsj.com/ articles/china-russia-xi-putin-ukraine-war-11646279098
- <sup>2</sup> Kremlin, "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development", February 4, 2022, http://en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770 3 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "President Xi Jinping Held Talks with Russian President Vladimir Putin ", February 4, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/202202/t20220204\_10638923.html

- Stiftung Wissenschaft and Politik, "From Asia Pacific to Indo-Pacific", SWP Research Paper 2020/RP 09, 01.07.2020, 43 Seiten, doi:10.18449/2020RP09 at https://www.swpberlin.org/10.18449/2020RP09/
- <sup>4</sup> Bill Birtles, "China mocks Australia over 'Indo-Pacific' concept it says will 'dissipate'", ABC News, March 8, 2018, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-08/china-mocks-australia-over-indo-pacific-concept/9529548.
- Press Trust of India, "India-China relations going through a 'very difficult phase': Jaishankar", Business Standard, May 5, 2021, https://www.business-standard.com/article/current-affairs/india-china-relations-going-through-a-very-difficult-phase-jaishankar-121050500854\_1.html.
- <sup>6</sup> United Nations, "UN General Assembly votes to suspend Russia from the Human Rights Council", April 7, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/04/1115782.
- Shannon Tiezzi, "China Reacts to the Crimea Referendum", March 18, 2014, https:// thediplomat.com/2014/03/china-reacts-to-the-crimea-referendum/.
- <sup>8</sup> Silvana Malle, "Russia and China in the 21<sup>st</sup> Century: Moving Towards Cooperative Behaviour", Journal of Eurasian Studies, Vol 8, 136-150.
- Paul Schwartz, "The Changing Nature and Implications of Russian Military Transfers to China", Centre for Strategic and International Studies, June 2021, https://csis-websiteprod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/publication/210621\_Schwartz\_Russian\_Military\_ Transfers. pdf?47lttXU2w57d.CobDxg1b1nGmtA1tUcU.
- Global Times, "China-Russia cooperative nuclear power project at Tianwan progressing", February 28, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202202/1253455.s.html.
- Tony Munroe, Andrew Osborn and Humeyra Pamuk, "China, Russia partner up against West at Olympics summit", Reuters, February 5, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/ europe/russia-china-tell-nato-stop-expansion-moscow-backs-beijing-taiwan-2022-02-04/.
- <sup>12</sup> Jayadeva Rande, Konrad Adenaeur, Foundation-Centre for China Analysis and Strategy Conference, "Chinese Aggression Unabated", July 12, 2022, New Delhi.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "President Xi Jinping Speaks with Russian President Vladimir Putin on the Phone", February 25, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202202/t2022025\_10645701.html.
- <sup>14</sup> Global Times, "China opposes sanctions, will continue normal trade cooperation with Russia: Foreign Ministry", February 28, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202202/ 1253467.s.html.
- 15 Chen Aizhu, "Russia, China agree 30-year gas deal via new pipeline, to settle in euros", Reuters, February 4, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/exclusive-russia-china-agree-30-year-gas-deal-using-new-pipeline-source-2022-02-04/.
- <sup>16</sup> Grace Dean, "Russia said it's pushing ahead with building a massive natural-gas pipeline to China as Western sanctions rock its economy", Business Insider, March 1, 2022, https://www.businessinsider.in/politics/world/news/russia-said-its-pushing-ahead-with-

- building-a-massive-natural-gas-pipeline-to-china-as-western-sanctions-rock-itseconomy/articleshow/89925999.cms.
- <sup>17</sup> Global Times, "China, Russia accelerate energy cooperation amid deepened interdependency of two economies ", February 10, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/ page/202202/1251921.s.html.
- 18 Ibid.
- 19 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "State Councilor and Foreign Minister Wang Yi Meets the Press", March 7, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ eng/zxxx\_662805/202203/t20220308\_10649559.html.
- <sup>20</sup> Reuters, "Russia says China refuses to supply aircraft parts after sanctions", March 10, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/business/aerospace-defense/russia-says-chinarefuses-supply-aircraft-parts-after-sanctions-2022-03-10/.
- <sup>21</sup> Global Times, "China-Russia's new railway bridge to be launched soon: report ", April 27, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202204/1260472.s.html.
- <sup>22</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Xi Talks to Putin Over the Phone, June 15, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202206/ t20220615\_10703804.html.
- <sup>23</sup> Al Jazeera, "China's Xi reaffirms support for Russia's security concerns", June 15, 2022, https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/6/15/putin-xi-agree-to-ramp-up-economiccooperation-amid-sanctions-k.
- <sup>24</sup> Reuters, "Russia says West, unlike China, 'shoot themselves in the head' over Ukraine", The Economic Times, June 15, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ international/world-news/russia-says-west-unlike-china-shoot-themselves-in-the-headover-ukraine/articleshow/92239151.cms?from=mdr.
- <sup>25</sup> Yin Yeping, "China, Russia sign new trade agreement on energy and food, expected to further unleash potential", The Global Times, June 15, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/ page/202206/1268392.s.html.
- <sup>26</sup> State Council of the People's Republic of China, "President Xi addresses 25th St Petersburg International Economic Forum", June 18, 2022, http://english.www.gov.cn/ news/topnews/202206/18/content\_WS62ad2b02c6d02e533532c567.html.
- <sup>27</sup> Guo Yuandan and Liu Xuanzun, "Chinese, Russian warships approach Diaoyu Islands as Russia 'sends warning to Japan'", July 4, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/ 202207/1269747.s.html.
- <sup>28</sup> Ministry of External Affairs, "India- Russia Joint Statement following the visit of the President of the Russian Federation", December 6, 2021, https://mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/34606/India Russia Joint Statement following the visit of the President of the Russian Federation.
- <sup>29</sup> The Print, "These are the 28 agreements India, Russia signed at summit-level talks",

December 7, 2021, https://theprint.in/diplomacy/these-are-the-28-agreements-india-russia-signed-at-summit-level-talks/777650/.

- 30 Ibid.
- <sup>31</sup> Rajeev Sharma, "Top Indian diplomat explains Russia's importance to India", Russia Beyond, November 28, 2012, https://www.rbth.com/articles/2012/11/28/top\_indian\_diplomat\_explains\_russias\_importance\_to\_india\_19391.
- <sup>32</sup> TASS, "Russia's exports to India up by 40% in January-April 2018", June 24, 2018, https://tass.com/economy/1010809.
- <sup>33</sup> Dadan Upadhyay, "India, Russia to negotiate on CECA with Customs Union", Russia Beyond, April 3, 2013, https://www.rbth.com/economics/2013/04/03/india\_russia\_to\_ negotiate\_on\_ceca\_with\_customs\_union\_23479.
- <sup>34</sup> Vladimir Radyuhin, "Putin thanks India for its stand on Ukraine" The Hindu, March 18, 2014, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/world//article60368939.ece.
- 35 Ibid.
- Michael Kugelman, "India Plays BRICS to Its Interests", Foreign Policy, June 23, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/06/23/brics-summit-india-russia-china-quad/
- 37 Ibid.
- <sup>38</sup> Mihir Sharma, "View: There's one way to wean India off Russian weapons", The Economic Times, May 20, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/view-theres-one-way-to-wean-india-off-russian-weapons/articleshow/91678256.cms? utm\_source=contentofinterest&utm\_medium=text&utm\_campaign=cppst.
- <sup>39</sup> PTI, "Russia's share of arms import to India fell from 69% in 2012-17 to 46% in 2017-21: Report", The Print, March 15, 2022, https://theprint.in/india/russias-share-of-arms-import-to-india-fell-from-69-in-2012-17-to-46-in-2017-21-report/874071/.
- <sup>40</sup> SIPRI, "Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2021", SIPRI Fact Sheet, 2022, https://www.sipri.org/sites/default/files/2022-03/fs\_2203\_at\_2021.pdf.
- 41 Ibid.
- <sup>42</sup> News 18, "PM Modi Speaks to Putin, Calls for Immediate End to Violence, Raises Safety of Indians in Ukraine", February 25, 2022, https://www.news18.com/news/india/ pm-modi-speaks-to-putin-calls-for-immediate-cessation-of-violence-raises-safety-of-indians-in-ukraine-4807547.html
- <sup>43</sup> Ministry of External Affairs, "Visit of Minister of Foreign Affairs of Russian Federation to India (31 March 1 April 2022)", April 1, 2022, https://mea.gov.in/press-releases. htm?dtl/35136/Visit\_of\_Minister\_of\_Foreign\_Affairs\_of\_Russian\_Federation\_to\_India \_31\_March\_\_1\_ April\_ 2022#:~:text=Minister%20of%20Foreign%20Affairs%20of%20Russian%20Federation%20H.E%20Mr.,31%20March%20%2D1%20April%202022.
- <sup>44</sup> Sudeshna Singh, "PM Modi Speaks To Russia's Putin In Second Call Since Outbreak Of War In Ukraine ", Republic World, March 2, 2022, https://www.republicworld.com/

- world-news/russia-ukraine-crisis/pm-modi-likely-to-speak-to-russias-putin-tonight-insecond-call-amid-ukraine-war-sources-articleshow.html.
- <sup>45</sup> Nidhi Verma, "India's Russian oil purchases since Ukraine invasion more than double 2021 total", Reuters, April 25, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/india/indias-russianoil-purchases-since-ukraine-invasion-more-than-double-2021-total-2022-04-25/.
- Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Jaishankar: Europe buys far more Russian oil than India ", The Economic Times, April 13, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/ india/jaishankar-europe-buys-far-more-russian-oil-than-india/articleshow/90810515.cms.
- <sup>47</sup> PTI, "India's Russian oil imports jump over 50 times since April: Official", Business Standard, June 23, 2022, https://www.business-standard.com/article/economy-policy/ india-s-russian-oil-imports-jump-over-50-times-since-april-official-122062301046\_ 1.html.
- <sup>48</sup> The Economic Times, "We need cheaper fuel; if it is available, we will buy it: FM Nirmala Sitharaman on buying Russian oil", May 7, 2022, https:// economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/we-need-cheaper-fuel-if-it-is-available-wewill-buy-it-fm-nirmala-sitharaman-on-buying-russian-oil/videoshow/91403073.cms.
- <sup>49</sup> Nayanima Basu, "Buying Russian gas not funding war? Jaishankar slams Europe criticism of Delhi-Moscow oil trade", The Print, June 3, 2022, https://theprint.in/diplomacy/ buying-russian-gas-not-funding-war-jaishankar-slams-europe-criticism-of-delhimoscow-oil-trade/982305/.
- <sup>50</sup> Ksenia Kondratieva, "'India, Russia should have direct trade and investment agreements' ", The Hindu, June 22, 2022, https://www.thehindu.com/news/international/sanctionshave-a-lifespan-of-2-years-says-russian-tycoon-oleg-deripaska/article65554296.ece
- <sup>51</sup> The Wire, "Modi-Putin Phone Call: India Favours 'Dialogue, Diplomacy' on Ukraine", July 1, 2022, https://thewire.in/diplomacy/modi-putin-phone-call-india-favours-dialoguediplomacy-on-ukraine
- <sup>52</sup> Shubhajit Roy, "Indian judge at ICJ votes to seek end of Russia war on Ukraine", The Indian Express, March 29, 2022, https://indianexpress.com/article/world/internationalcourt-of-justice-india-russia-ukraine-invasion-7823685/.
- 53 United Nations, "International Court orders Russia to 'immediately suspend' military operations in Ukraine", March 16, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1114052.
- <sup>54</sup> Bureau of Industry and Security (2022), Department of Commerce, "Addition of Entities, Revision and Correction of Entries, and Removal of Entities from the Entity List", 15 CFR Part 744 [Docket No. 220627-0141] RIN 0694-AI88.
- 55 Ibid.
- <sup>56</sup> Reuters, "China urges U.S. to stop sanctions on Chinese firms over allegedly supporting Russia", June 30, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/markets/china-urges-us-stop-sanctionschinese-firms-over-allegedly-supporting-russia-2022-06-30/.

- <sup>57</sup> Emily Schmall and Suhasini Raj, "In Russia Crisis, India Tries to Balance Geopolitics and Economics", June 28, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/28/world/asia/indiarussia-war.html.
- <sup>58</sup> The Economist, "Tanvi Madan explains why India is not in Russia's camp ", May 7, 2022, https://www.economist.com/by-invitation/2022/05/07/tanvi-madan-explains-why-india-is-not-in-russias-camp.
- <sup>59</sup> AI Jun, "Western response to India's Russia stance a glimpse of its future challenge ", The Global Times, April 20, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202204/ 1259805.s.html.
- 60 Ibid.
- <sup>61</sup> The Times of India, "'Report of Germany snubbing India as G7 guest over Russia wrong", April 14, 2022, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/europe/report-of-germany-snubbing-india-as-g7-guest-over-russia-wrong/articleshow/90830681.cms.
- <sup>62</sup> The Economic Times, "PM Modi receives a warm welcome as he reaches Germany to attend G7 Summit ", June 26, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/india/pm-modi-receives-a-warm-welcome-as-he-reaches-germany-to-attend-g7-summit/videoshow/92466433.cms.
- <sup>63</sup> Indo-Pacific Voices, podcast, interview with Namrata Hasija, "Wang Yi's hush-hush India visit", April 7, 2022, https://podcasts.google.com/feed/aHR0cHM6Ly9hbm Nob3IuZm0vcy84MjZlMjIzOC9wb2RjYXN0L3Jzcw/episode/ZmQzZDY2NzItYm Y5Yy00MTVjLTg2NzA tN jNjNTMwZDNkYTUw?sa=X&ved=0CAUQkfYCahcKE wigzI6omzP\_4AhUAAAAAHQAAAAAQAg&hl=en-IN.

